Minutes from the 2002 WR-1185 Meeting

Boulder, Colorado, October 1-3, 2002

Dave Kazmer, W1185 Chair

Kent Daane, W1185 Secretary

Chair, David Kazmer;  Secretary: Kent Daane;  Member-at-Large: Ted Evans


Members attending:  Earl Andress, Allan Ballard, Joe Balciunas, Rita Beard, Tim Collier, Don Cooksey, Massimo Cristofaro, Kent Daane, Del Delfosse, Jack Deloach, Joe Ellington, Ted Evans, John Gaskin, Rick Hansen, Hariet Hinz, Molly Hunter, Ruth Hufbauer, Marshall Johnson, David Kaplan, Lynn LeBeck, Jeff Littlefield, Joe McCaffrey, Peter McEvoy, Lindsey Milbrath, Ross Miller, Steve Naranjo, Jim Nichols, Bob Nowierski, Denise Olson, Gary Piper, Mike Pitcairn, Mark Schmaedick, Mark Schwarzlaender, Greg Simmons, Sharlene Sing, Dave Thompson, Tom Shanower, Lincoln Smith, Bill Snyder, R. Sobhian, Jim Story

Wednesday morning, October 2, 2002: 

Committee Chair Dave Kazmer, USDA-ARS, Sidney, MT, opened the meeting at the Millennium Harvest House in Boulder, Colorado.  W1185 Secretary Kent Daane, University of California, Berkeley, took minutes for the meeting.  Kazmer welcomed the group and provided a review of the recent history of the W1185 Technical Committee, Biological Control in Pest Management Systems of Plants. This included the status of the ongoing review and a brief discussion of the name change (from WR-84 to WR-185 to WR-1185 in 2002).  This was followed by a review of the attendance and an introduction of all persons present.

The business meeting formally began with Mike Harrington (Executive Director, Western Region Association of Agricultural Experiment Station Directors [WRAAESD]) formally opened the business meeting by providing an overview and description of accountability of Western Regional Program, with a listing of the contributing states and territories.  All together, there are about 85 regional projects (WR-1185 is one of those projects).  About 45% of the projects were best described as technical research committees, while the majority (about 55%) was coordinating committees.  The projects vary, with most focusing on plant or animal regulation (about 17 projects).  There are about 11 projects on Integrated Pest Management.  Across all projects/committees, most members have a research appointment, with extension less well-represented.  All projects have a directive towards: 1) environmental safety, 2) food and public health, 3) rural community vitality, 4) bio-based products, or 5) genomics. 

Harrington then led a discussion of individual projects accountability and suggested that improvements in this area may be needed because there is some confusion concerning what different groups do – what are their primary accomplishments resulting from being a group?  Suggestions included the development of 1-page, non-technical summaries that report the “impact” as well as the “output.”  For example, a list of publications may be the output, but not the impact, which may be better described by what the target clientele does with those publications or the information contained within (what real changes have been made?).  Discussion continued with a description of the USDA, CSREES decision to increase accountability; this might include stronger development of multi-state programs, a better description of outcome vs. output in the annual reports, and working with individual programs on ways to abbreviate and bring better clarity to reports.  In summary, this might be accomplished by joint planning, production of non-technical summaries, including a formal outreach component in reports and improving or developing the RFP process.  The guidelines for Western Region project proposals can be found at http://www.colostate.edu/Orgs/WAAESD/.

Kazmer introduced W1185 administrative advisor, Associate Dean Don Cooksey, University of California, Riverside.  Cooksey’s primary research interest is biological control of plant pathogens and he has broader experience in biological control in other pest systems.  Cooksey reviewed the annual report, stated that the WR-1185 Program appears on track, and is one of the more productive programs in terms of publications (output) and membership.  He described the Western Region Program website/computer system.  The web-based site provides both solutions to past encumbrances and new problems.  There was a brief discussion of the e-mail list; a suggestion that the official list may be incomplete.  A discussion of current membership raised the question of inclusion of more economists that study the impact of biological control programs.  Karen Klonsky (Department of Agriculture and Resource Economics, University of California, Davis) is currently an active member.  A suggestion was made to invite Dave Sunding (Department of Environmental Science, Policy and Management, University of California, Berkeley,) to consider membership.

Kazmer provided minutes from the 2001 W185 Meeting in South Lake Tahoe.  The minutes were reviewed and approved.  

Kazmer led a discussion on the “Tracking Activities/Progress/Targets” for the 2003-2007 periods, which was followed by a discussion of the “Annual Reports.”  Reports are designed to accurately track by objectives and target pest groups – should this format continue?  People are generally happy with format, although the effectiveness of reporting results and achievements was questioned.  Jim Nechols, Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS, and Cooksey like the format, but suggested that we could improve how impacts are reported.  

Kazmer then initiated nomination of new members and election of the “member-at-large”.  Potential members are typically introduced at the meeting, but official membership is submitted through the affiliate’s administrative organization.  After a discussion of general site location for the 2005 meeting, Dave Thompson, Department of Entomology, Plant Pathology & Weed Science, New Mexico State University, and Molly Hunter, Department of Entomology, University of Arizona, were nominated as member-at-large; Dave Thompson was elected.  Thompson will serve as member-at-large for 2003, secretary for 2004, and chair for 2005. Edward (Ted) Evans, Department of Biology, Utah State University, is the current member-at-large and will serve as secretary in 2003 and chair in 2004.  Daane is the current secretary and will serve as W1185 chair for 2003.


A discussion of the length of the annual meeting followed.  The annual meeting has ranged from 2-2.5 days.  Historically (up to 1992), everyone spoke in an “open-mike” format, but this was changed to short presentations / symposia.  There have been field trips associated with some meetings (e.g., on the weekend before or after a meeting), and this was usually considered to be a nice addition (although attendance was low for the effort).  Marshall Johnson, University of California, Riverside, suggested the meetings should go into the second day’s afternoon based on traditional meeting format up to about 1999.


Daane led a discussion on potential locations for the 2003 meeting.  Because the Asilomar Conference Grounds, Pacific Grove, CA, had been previously suggested as a possible site, Daane presented Asilomar for a vote, which was approved. The meeting was scheduled for 1-3 October 2003.


Marshall Johnson led a discussion on potential options for a W1185 website.  The website would include a history of the biocontrol program, annual reports, bibliography, impact statements, contributing members and institutions / organizations, and other relevant information. Johnson suggested that annual reports could be categorized by keywords.  The overall website would highlight crop/environmental diversity of the W1185 membership by inclusion of maps, photos of sites, members, and target pests and natural enemies. The website would enhance extension (impact) of the member’s research programs, with a “distilled” description of ongoing projects.  Links would be provided to members’ websites and other relevant biocontrol sites.  


Ernst “Del” Delfosse, ARS, National Program Leader, USDA, Beltsville, MD, provided an update on the USDA-ARS program.  He stated that a target of 66% of weed science programs is to be bio-based and that this represented a $21 million (shift) in research program directives. Delfosse described the “Matrix” management system – where program leaders sit on other national program’s committees and each work towards similar national goals.  Delfosse also described the USDA-ARS objectives: 1) programs are target based (political), 2) objectives/programs should have a post-release monitoring requirement, 3) the programs consider cultural controls – such as re-vegetation, 4) the programs emphasize long-term research goals, 5) and an encompassing structure that should build partnerships.  Delfosse described the possible outcomes of suggested changes that would include a 3-fold budget increase, linked IPM strategies, policy changes, and increased partnerships.


Robert Nowierski, National Program Leader for the Biologically-based Pest Management Program in USDA-CSREES, Washington, D.C., led a discussion on the biological control activities in CSREES.  Nowierski described the process of grant administration and discussed the current areas of emphasis: 1) inter-federal agency IPM training, 2) risk assessment of biocontrol of weeds, 3) development of EPA/USDA partnerships, and 4) development of the 4th National Symposium on IPM.  He provided handouts (included with an official copy of the minutes) on the Biologically-based Pest Management Program’s major committee assignments and the grants program.


David Kaplan, Center for Plant Health Science and Technology (CPHST), USDA-APHIS, provided a brief update/review of the Center’s responsibilities.  The program was established in 1996 with Gordon Gordh as Director.  CPHST provides a science-based platform for PPQ, pest detection, identification of risk pathways for the entrance of new invasive pests (e.g., citrus canker), and works with invasive species pest management groups (e.g., sudden oak death).  CPHST targets IPM and eradication projects, with an emphasis on eradication programs rather than on biocontrol.  It works primarily with University and USDA-ARS researchers on proposed “work plans” (projects).  In 2002, there were 189 work plans, of which 42 had a primary or secondary component in bio-control.  The description of CPHST led to a group discussion of the National Biological Control Institute (NBCI).  The NBCI program, established in 1990, focused on IPM and biocontrol.  Currently some funds available, but the program is considered to be in trouble with just a few people remaining on the staff.


Harriet Hinz, CABI BioScience Center, Delemont, Switzerland, provided an update of the CABI Center, with a description of current facilities, personnel and ongoing projects.  The weed science projects were of particular interest to this group because of the many collaborative projects with W1185 members.

The business meeting and Agency Cooperator Updates were concluded at 11:30 A.M.

The morning session was concluded with a discussion led by Rita Beard, US Forest Service, Ft. Collins, on the development of Biological Control Standards.  Rita provided participants with a copy of the “Draft Standards for the Release and Monitoring of Biological Control Agents.”  A copy of the standards has been attached with the minutes.  In brief, the proposal seeks to develop standard protocols for conducting and reporting research and progress for biological control programs.  For example, all reports would include the target pest’s common name, scientific name (family, genus, species), and use a numeric identification code for future reference and data-base retrieval of information.  Site location would use standard such as township, range, section, meridian (e.g., TsN, RsE, Section 13, NW, NE). The protocols were considered especially important for “qualitative assessments of weather, pest damage. 

The agenda of scientific portion of the meetings was as follows.

Wednesday Afternoon (October 2)
Panel Discussion I.  Evaluation in Biological Control Systems.  Moderator: Ruth Hufbauer, Colorado State University, Fort Collins, CO

Evolution in Biological Control Systems: How, Where and Why will it Occur? –Hufbauer

The Saltcedar Invasion from a Molecular Perspective – John Gaskin, USDA, ARS, Sydney, MT

Genetics of Host Use in an Introduced Parasitoid of Aphids – Mike Antolin, Colorado State University, Fort Collins, CO

Wednesday Late-Afternoon (October 2)
Informal meeting of the Mustard Biological Control Working Group

Thursday Morning (October 3)

Panel Discussion II. The Challenge of Biological Control of Mustard Weeds. Moderator: Mark Schwarzlaender, University of Idaho, Moscow, ID

Biological Control of the Environmental Weed Alliaria petiolata: can Weevils Cut the Mustard?.  – Hariet Hinz, CABI Bioscience, Delmont, Switzerland.

Genetics and Taxonomy of Hoary Cress – John Gaskin, USDA-ARS, Sydney, MT

Mustards of Concern: The Development of a Test Plant List for Cardaria/Lepidium Biological Control Agents – Jeff Littlefield, Montana State University, Bozeman, MT, and Linda Wilson, University of Idaho, Moscow, ID

Foreign Exploration for Biological Control Agents of Dyer’s Woad, Isatis tinctoria – Rouhollah Sobhian, USDA – ARS, Montpillier, France

Pre-release Studies on the Herbivory Associated with Cardaria draba in Central Europe and the western United States –Schwarzlaender and Hinz

Panel Discussion III: Indirect Effects in Biological Control Systems.  Moderator: Andrew Norton, Colorado State University, Ft Collins, CO

Jasmonate Response in Plants Affects Interactions Between Herbivores and the Predators of Herbivores – Jennifer Thaler, University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario, Canada

Direct and Indirect Interactions Among Aphids, Symbionts, and Natural Enemies – Molly Hunter, University of Arizona, Tucson, AZ

Complex Tritrophic Interactions in a Simple Agricultural System – Bill Snyder, Washington State University, Pullman, WA

Indirect Competition Between Two Musk Thistle Weevils – Lindsey Millbrath, Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS

Host-plant Mediated Interactions Between Beneficial mites and Grape Powdery Mildew – Norton

With the end of the research symposium, Kazmer called for the meeting to be adjourned.  There was a call for thanks and gratitude for Dave and his staff that put on the meeting, after which the meeting was adjourned around 12:30.

